
1 

MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

September 9
th

, 2014 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Cearley, Alderwoman Duff, 

Alderman Huggins, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Town Attorney, Tom Hunn; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Bill Trudnak, 

Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; and Anne Martin, 

Recreation Director.  Jack Kiser; Development Services Director was absent. 

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.   

 

Mayor Coleman asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman stated that Item 

10A was to be removed from the agenda and would be discussed at the work session scheduled for September 

23
rd

.  Alderman Huggins needs to be excused from the meeting at 8:00 pm, if the meeting is still in session.  Mr. 

Huggins made a motion to set the agenda, including the removal of Item 10A, seconded by Mr. Withers, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Ms. Duff made a motion to approve the minutes from the August 12, 2014 regular meeting and the August 26, 

2014 Special Meeting, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request to approve uncollectable accounts for September 2014 in the amount of $9,842.66. 

 

Item 5B was a request to approve the Annual Dallas CROP Walk.  Through the cooperative efforts of the Dallas 

Ministerial Association, the Dallas High Shoals Christian Social Ministry Board, Dallas Area Churches, and the 

CROP Walk Steering Committee; plans are underway in preparation for the 10
th

 Annual CROP Walk which is 

scheduled to be held October 19, 2014.  It is important to note that 25% of the total gifts received through the 

CROP Walk will go to support the ministry of the Dallas Christian Social Ministry.  The remaining 75% goes to 

address hunger and emergency relief at individual households around the world.  Registration will begin at 1:30 

pm at the Dennis Franklin Gym.  The walk will begin at 2:00 pm at the Gym and continue for approximately 6 

miles.  The route is 6 miles because that is the distance a person in most underdeveloped countries of the world 

must walk each day to provide water for their family.  The goal is to have 150 to 200 walkers this year.  The 

course will be marked and the Dallas Police and Dallas Rescue Squad will be helping with the main 

intersections in Town and with making sure that the walkers remain safe.  Walkers are to stay on the sidewalk 

in all areas where a sidewalk is available.  The only street closure will be the 200 block of W. Church Street, 

which runs in front of the Gym. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Laura Stroupe, 116 W. Trade St. (Dallas Paint and Glass), spoke in favor of the planned Crosswalks and 

Electronic Pedestrian Heads.  For the safety of the citizens in Dallas, the Town needs ADA-compliant, 

electronic crosswalks.  She sees customers every day in Town trying to cross Trade Street.  With the traffic 
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volume in Town, this is becoming increasingly dangerous.  In her opinion, a vote against these crosswalks is a 

vote against the safety of the citizens of Dallas. 

 

Ms. Charlotte Jenkins, 306 W. Main St. (President of the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation), stated that 

she was disappointed when she heard that the crosswalks, which had been previously approved in the current 

budget, were being brought back up for possible removal from the budget.  She would like to be able to ask who 

wants to stop this project and do these people know how much has already been done toward the project, as to 

work and money committed.  Removing this project from the budget would be taking a step backwards.  The 

Town has approved a long-range plan, of which this project is a part of.  When pieces of a plan begin to be 

removed from the plan, eventually the plan will fall apart.  She would like to see the Item 10C removed from 

the agenda.  For Dallas to move forward and make progress, there must be a big picture and vision for the 

future.  She asked that the crosswalks project not be removed from the budget. 

 

Mr. Alan Cloninger, 509 W. Wilkins St. (Sherriff of Gaston County), spoke in favor of the planned crosswalk 

project.  Public safety will be greatly enhanced from this project.  He has observed that every evening there are 

numerous people walking around the Courtsquare, who would benefit from the more defined crosswalks.  He is 

on the Board of Directors for the Gaston County Museum, who is investigating possible renovations to the Old 

Jail.  This would add to the pedestrian traffic downtown, most importantly the local school children from Carr 

Elementary School, who even now walk from the school to the museum.  Once renovation are complete they 

will also walk to the courthouse and jail.  The crosswalks are needed for their safety, as well as foot traffic in 

downtown.  This project will also beautify the downtown area and complement the changes being made there.  

The area will be more attractive to businesses and to increased pedestrian traffic.  He believes any money spent 

on the project will be returned to the Town by a least two-fold.  He asks that the Board does not remove this 

project from the budget and stated that he believed the project was a good use of Town dollars. 

 

Mr. John Brooks, 607 W. Trade St. (Brooks Insurance and President of the Dallas Chamber of Commerce), 

spoke in favor of the crosswalk project.  He believes it would be beneficial in connecting downtown businesses, 

the Courthouse, the Museum, and the Jail.  He stated that he understood that the Board had been given 

information on this project in April, held 2 budget work sessions in May for discussion of the proposed budget 

and its contents, and that the budget was unanimously approved by the whole Board in June.  He believes the 

project should continue for the betterment of Dallas. 

 

Mr. James Hovis, 303 W. Trade St. (Hovis CPA), agrees with all that has been said so far in support of the 

crosswalk project.  There is a real need to diversify the businesses downtown, particularly with restaurants.  He 

believes new businesses will not come to Town unless the downtown area is made more pedestrian friendly 

(walkable). 

 

Ms. June Jones, 207 Forest Hills Lane, Gastonia, spoke on behalf of the Gaston Arts Council.  She wanted to 

bring information to the Board as to the resources available through the Council.  They are willing to help with 

any arts events in the community.  She distributed an information handout to the Board members. 

 

Ms. Anna Pasour, 508 McSwain Dr. (Board Member of the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation), spoke in 

favor of the crosswalk project.  In order to improve the downtown area, there must be a vision to make Dallas 

grow and prosper.  She stated that when elected, the Board of Aldermen took on the role of visionary for Dallas.  

Money has been budgeted for this project and it would be taking a step backwards to now remove the project 

from the approved budget.  She encouraged the Board members to be the leaders they were elected to be and to 

stick with the plan that they had previously approved. 

 

Mr. Steve Ratchford, 138 N. Gaston St. (Ratchford Tire and Auto), agreed with all of the support for the 

crosswalk project.  He believes it will add to the community, specifically in the areas of safety and appearance. 
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Mr. Robert Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., stated that he comes to 99% of the meetings.  Many of the people in 

attendance only seem to come when something interests them.  He believes if the community wants the Board 

to work for them, then there should be better attendance at the meetings. 

 

Ms. Charlotte Jenkins, 306 W. Main St., stated that she does attend numerous meetings, as well as puts time 

into the betterment of the Town.  There are others also that have attended several meetings and work on behalf 

of the Town.  There is more participation than indicated. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 
 

None 

 

Special Events & Requests for In-Kind Services: 

 

Item 8A was a request to adopt a Special Events Policy and Application Form.  At the August 26
th

 Board Work 

Session, the idea was introduced and discussed to institute a clear policy, along with a consistent application 

and review process, for approving Special Events that seek the use of public areas or facilities in the Town.  It 

was concluded that the requesting entity (which shall include the Town of Dallas itself when Town-sponsored 

and/or conducted events are planned) should complete the application no later than 5:00 pm on the first Tuesday 

of any month that such request will be considered for approval at the Board Meeting the following week.  

Further, the event must occur no sooner than 14 days following its approval to allow for proper planning and 

preparation.  The updated policy and application now clearly indicate these deadlines and timing requirements.  

(Exhibit A)  The application has been further refined to indicate if security/police, porta-jons, and/or trash pick-

up is being requested and to what degree; or if the requesting entity will be providing; or, if any or all are 

unnecessary.  Also, if electric hookup is required, there is a requirement to indicate where and in what capacity.  

The application will be available at Town Hall or online on the Town’s website.  No specific fees are being 

requested to be imposed at this time.  Future agendas will include the heading “Special Events Requests” to 

address any requests being presented.  Ms. Duff made a motion to approve the presented policy and application, 

seconded by Mr. Huggins.  Mr. Withers asked what the procedure would be in the event of an emergency that 

may result in a special event on short notice (a national or local tragedy that would prompt a gathering, such as 

9/11).  Mr. Palenick stated that those would be handled as they may arise and special consideration would be 

given to make sure that such events were facilitated as necessary, without the usual time notification 

requirements.  The motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 
None 

 

Old Business: 

 

Item 10A was removed to be considered at the Board Work Session scheduled for Tuesday, September 23
rd

.  

 

Item 10B was a budget amendment to properly account for PARTF Grant Funding and a change-order to the 

Jaggers Park Improvement Project.  (Exhibit B)  Recently there was a change-order for the Tarpon Construction 

contract for the Jaggers Park Improvement Project due to encountering unknown and unexpected concrete and 

building foundations, along with the need to make grade changes; add greater quantities of hauling and disposal, 

and perform driveway relocation work to accommodate a neighboring resident.  The change-order will add 

approximately $21,800 to the original Tarpon contract of $105,163.  While the program budget for this project 

was approved at the August Board Meeting, there was not approval for the actual budget amendment which 

would show the PARTF Grant Funds as revenues, nor the project-specific expenditures in their proper Fund 

(14).  Originally, for the budget, there was a lump-sum expenditure of $101,400 in the Recreation Department 
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of the General Fund.  To cover the cost of the change-order, it is proposed to have a contribution of $21,800 

from the Electric Fund in light of the recent receipt of over $340,000 in True-Up revenues from the  

Duke Energy Wholesale Power Purchase Contract which was unbudgeted and essentially a windfall.  Also, 

there are electric improvements included in the overall Jaggers Park upgrades.  The new contract with Tarpon 

Construction will now be $134,700, including the change-order and driveway relocation.  Mr. Withers made a 

motion to approve the Budget Amendment and Revised Project Budget as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, 

and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a submitted request by Alderwoman Morrow to reconsider the FY2014-2015 budget approval of 

$360,000 for signalization and safety improvements to two Trade Street intersections.  Since Ms. Morrow voted 

in the affirmative on the budget, she has the right to now seek reconsideration.  It must be considered that the 

Town has met with NCDOT to work jointly on these improvements and engaged the assistance of both 

Representative Hastings and Senator Harrington in moving the effort forward.  Also, the Town has entered into 

a contract for design engineering totaling $63,900, which is well underway.  If the contract were to be 

cancelled, the Town would be obligated to pay for all work completed to date, plus 15% of the contract total.  

These projects are important components of the approved Town Center Plan, to which all other downtown 

improvements projects and programs interrelate and are dependent upon.  The crosswalk and mast-arm 

signalization improvements are critical to improved pedestrian safety and connectivity to the planned new 

parking and to the Courthouse and Museum.  Ms. Morrow did not have any further comments.  Mr. Cearley 

stated he was originally against this project, and feels that the Town should concentrate on purchasing the 

property behind Town Hall for parking.  He is not against the project forever, just for now, and believes the 

Town should complete the waterline project and concentrate on repaving streets affected by the project.  Mr. 

Coleman stated that paving the affected streets is included in the budget already for when the waterline project 

is completed.  Ms. Duff relayed to the assembly that she was originally against this project, as she felt that the 

Town was taking on too many projects at one time.  She has researched the project thoroughly on her own and 

has come to feel that this is a valid project.  Based on her research alone, she has determined that this is a valid 

project and is in support of the project.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to reconsider funding for the signalization 

and safety improvements originally included in the FY2014-2015 Budget, seconded by Ms. Morrow.  The vote 

failed by the following vote:  Yays – Mr. Cearley and Ms. Morrow.  Nays – Ms. Duff, Mr. Huggins, and Mr. 

Withers.  The project remains in the budget. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 11A was a request to declare as surplus and offer for public sale on GovDeals a 1995 Chevrolet 1500 truck 

assigned to the Water/Sewer Fund.  The Town recently took delivery of a used 2008 Ford F150 truck for use by 

and assigned to the Water/Sewer Division of Public Utilities.  As a result, the 1995 Chevrolet 1500 4x4 truck 

(Unit #455 with 158,138 miles) is now surplus and can be disposed of by sale at auction to the highest bidder on 

the online government auction site “GovDeals”.  The unit is no longer reliable enough to serve the Town’s 

needs, but can be of continuing use to another purpose.  Proceeds from the sale will be returned to the 

Water/Sewer Fund.  A ‘minimum reserve” will be placed on the unit to avoid any potential sale that would not 

deliver appropriate value back to the Town.  Ms. Duff made a motion to declare as surplus and offer for public 

sale on GovDeals the 1995 Chevrolet 1500 truck as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 11B was a request to declare as surplus and offer for public sale on GovDeals a 1992 Case Tractor 

assigned to the Street Department.  The Town recently took delivery of a new 2013 New Holland Compact 

Trackload/Brush Cutter/Planer for use by and assigned to the Street Department.  As a result, the 1992 Case 

Tractor (Unit #444 with 1678 hours) is now surplus and can be disposed of by sale at auction to the highest 

bidder on the online government auction site “GovDeals”.  The unit is no longer reliable enough or of adequate 

capacity and function to serve the Town’s needs, but can be of continuing use to other purposes.  A “minimum 

reserve” will be placed on the unit to avoid any potential sale that would not deliver appropriate value back to 
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the Town.  Mr. Withers made a motion to declare as surplus and offer for public sale on GovDeals the 1992 

Case Tractor as presented, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 11C was a request from Alderwoman Duff to approve a Town Beautification Committee.  Ms. Duff would 

like to see the residents in Town taking pride in their properties, particularly in light of all of the improvement 

projects being funded in Town that will improve the appearance and functionality of our town.  The program 

would be similar to the “Yard of the Month” program in other municipalities and would be call “Taking Pride in 

Dallas”.  Well-maintained and attractive yards would be identified and recognized.  An appointed committee 

would be responsible to review, identify, and designate those yards determined to be worthy of recognition, as 

well as the manner and frequency of recognition.  The Town may be asked to provide some seed-funding once 

the committee develops its program, particularly for yard signs and advertisement.  At this point, Ms. Duff has 

spoken with four potential committee members; Carolyn Patton, Davia Hall, Pennie Nester, and Coleman 

Montgomery; but does not have confirmation that this will be the structure of the committee yet.  Ms. Duff 

made a motion to approve the development of the “Taking Pride in Dallas” Committee, seconded by Mr. 

Cearley, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 11D was a request to create a sanctioned Dallas Girls Youth Volleyball program and corresponding fee 

schedule.  Heather Pasour as approached the Town about starting a girls youth (ages 9-11) volleyball league, 

beginning with two teams, for the Spring League with Cramerton ad Belmont.  (Exhibit C)  Practices and games 

would be held at W.C. Friday Middle School.  Under a reciprocal agreement with the Town of Dallas’s 

Recreation Department would only handle the administration of the program, much like the soccer program 

which Dallas sponsors and which is held at Martha Rivers Park in Gastonia.  A new fee structure would need to 

be established to cover the basic costs of participation as well as the sponsorship total.  Sponsorships would be 

$350.00 per team, which represents the League fee to participate.  Individual participation fees would be $65.00 

per participant (if the team has a paid sponsorship) or $100.00 per participant (if the team does not have a paid 

sponsorship).  These fees would cover the cost of providing uniforms, trophies, balls, and league officials.  For 

two teams consisting of 10 girls each, the anticipated costs are $600 for uniforms, $200 for trophies, $450 for 

balls, and $350 per team league fees for costs of officials.  (Exhibit D)  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve 

the creation of a Dallas Girls Youth Volleyball program and corresponding fee schedule as presented, seconded 

by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects.   

 

Mr. Cearley made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. (7:02) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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